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“WE CAN: WE WILL!" (The Official Army Unit Association) “READY AND FORWARD! -




Evolution of the 9th and 10th (Horse) Cavalry Association
by

Troopers Turl Covington, Jr. and Franklin J. Henderson

The 9th and 10th (Horse) Cavalry Association traces its beginnings to the year 1966 in Kansas City, MO.  At that time, a group of former cavalrymen got together to talk about their military heritage and unique military experience.  One hundred years had passed since, by an Act of Congress, two regiments of cavalry were created for colored men.  Designated the 9th and 10th Cavalry, these regiments were part of a bold experiment to accept black men in the regular army establishment.

At the Kansas City meeting were veterans of the 9th and 10th Cavalry Regiments. Many were assigned to the regiments when they were inactivated in March 1944. With their ranks getting thin, they looked for ways to assure that information about the exploits and accomplishments of the original black cavalrymen and their own experiences would not die with them.  It was decided that this could be accomplished by forming a 9th and 10th Cavalry Association.  It was also decided to hold annual reunions, it was assumed, would attract the men who had served in the regiments and shared the common unique experience, would perpetuate the memory of comrades who have passed on, and would provide community awareness of their rich military heritage.   

The 9th and 10th Cavalry Association was initially chartered in the State of Missouri as a non-profit organization.  Later the name was changed to the 9th and 10th (Horse) Cavalry Association to distinguish it from modern cavalry units.  In 1985, the charter of the 9th and 10th (Horse) Cavalry Association was transferred from the state of Missouri to the State of Kansas. 

At the outset, regular membership in the association was limited to persons who had served in the 9th and 10th Cavalry Regiments. Among the charter members were David Allen, Otto Bess, Albert Bly, Turl Covington, Jr., Charles Gates, William Harris, Earl Lewis, Jalester Linton, James P. Meigs, Jr., Nolin Self, Doyle Tate, and John E. Washington.  In 1977, allied membership was extended to persons who had served in the 27th and 28th Cavalry Regiments.  Later, associate membership was extended to any person who had rendered outstanding service to the association or to the United States through service either in the Armed Forces or the community.

The first annual reunion, the 101st Anniversary Reunion, was held in 1967 at Fort Riley, Kansas. Since 1967, the association has had several successful annual reunions. Reunion guest speakers have included Colonel (later Lieutenant General) Julius Becton, Jr., Colonel (later General) Roscoe Robinson, Jr., the later General Daniel “Chappie” James, Brigadier General (later General and Joint Chiefs of Staff) Colin L. Powell, Rear Admiral L.A. Williams, Major General John Q. T. King, Major General Harry Brooks, and Brigadier General John M. Watkins, Jr.

Major accomplishments of the association include the annual award of a scholarship to a deserving high school senior and participation in the effort to erect the Buffalo Soldier Monument at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas.    
